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Early Signs of  Spring? 
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Cross Country Run Photo Hatton Park Primary 
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Horse & Winterôs Sunset 
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VV I L L A G EI L L A G E   DD I A R YI A R Y   

Memory Lane, Where, When and Why? 
Answers to Dec/ Janôs W, W, W? 

Where? Aerial photograph of the centre of the 

village of Longstanton All Saintsô above Prentice 

Close and Hattons Park Primary school. 

New residents living on Home Farm, phase one, 

may well be interested to see the original Home 

Farm house and buildings on what is now the 

village green, in the bottom left, at the corner of Over Road an the High 

Street. 

When? Taking c1978 

Why? Perhaps someone reading this has the answer to this question. Was it 

taken from an over flying military aircraft that graced our sky in those times; 

we know that TR2(U2 renamed) American spy aircraft flew low regularly 

over Longstanton returning to Alconbury from their missions to                      

the Soviet Union at the height of the cold war?  

Photo LDHS via  
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Yes, we know weôve had this photograph before, but since then many 
new residents have settled in Longstanton - besides itôs good cold 

winter scene!  

  0930-1030 Sunday School The Rectory, High St. Susan Meah 781258 

  1100 Tennis Club The Pavilion Sarah Ballard 07985 938959 

 3rd of month 1600-1800 Messy Church  Village Institute* Susan Meah 781258 

  1800-2000 Bowls Club The Pavilion Marion Edwards 780118 

  1930-2030 Jazzercise Hatton Park School Tina Chasse          01487 841811 

 2nd of month 1000-1130 Mother and Baby Clinic Village Institute* Midwives 207600 

 2nd of month 1930 Parish Council Village Institute* (Open meeting)  

 3rd of month 1945 W.I. Village Institute* Dorothy Peel 780381 

  1030-1115 Mini JAFFAs (pre-schoolers) All Saintsô Church Susan Meah 781258 

  1800-2100 Judo for all ages (call for details) Hatton Park School Ian Slack 201169 

  1800 Tennis Club night The Pavilion Sarah Ballard 07985 938959 

   Adult Cricket training Call for details Kevin Salaman 210701 

  1900-2100 Cambridge Freestyle Martial Arts Village Institute* Rory / Martin 
07523 854251  

07535 646234 

  1900-2130 ATC (Air Training Corps) Cadet Centre  781180 

  10.15-11.15 Music Madness (0-3yrs) Village Institute* Kari Law 789008 

  1910-2130 Army Cadet Force (12-18yrs) Cadet Centre             Lt . Bill Badcock 01223 503950 

  1900-2100 Bell ringers practice All Saintsô Church Mike Cartwright 781275 

  1930-2030 Jazzercise Hatton Park School Tina Chasse                  01487 841811 

  1000-1100 Rainbow Club (bump-1yr) Village Institute* Susan Meah 781258 

  1900 Football training Recreation Ground Luke McAvoy 07795 321494 

  1900-2000 Ballroom Dancers, beginners Hatton Park School Mike Cartwright 781275 

  2000-Onward Ballroom Dancer, advance  Hatton Park School Mike Cartwright 781275 

  1900-2130 ATC (Air Training Corps) Cadet Centre         781180 

  TBA Longstanton Art Group TBA Christine Shephard 781625 

  0930-1130 Little Leprechauns playgroup (0-4) Village Institute* Andrea Todman 07931 772697 

   Junior Cricket training Call for details Kevin Salaman 210701 

  1800 Tennis Club night The Pavilion Sarah Ballard 07985 938959 

  

1000 - 1100 

 

1400 

Longstanton Colts Football Club  

(6 - 12yrs) 

Tennis Club 

Recreation Ground 

 

The Pavilion 

Louise Gamon 

 

Sarah Ballard 

789858 

 
07985 938959 

 

 

*  It should be noted that the Village Institute is available for hiring for a variety of functions;  the manager is Dr William Sellwood who should 

be contacted for all bookings on 0755  2688243 or by email:  villageinstitute@googlemail.com   The Pavilion also offers private party function 

facilities, discuss your requirements for any family & friends gatherings - e.g. weddings, birthdays, funerals. Michael Binks should be contacted 

on 01954 782233 or email  longstantonpav@btinternet.com 

Sunday 

Tuesday 

Monday 

Wednesday 

Thursday 

Friday 

Saturday 
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LONGSTANTON L IFE  EDITORIAL  
Dear Readers, 

May we wish you a rather belated happy & healthy new year. Constant westerly 

storms causing devastating flooding along the west coast, together with tidal 

surges nearer to home along the east coast, seem to have dominated the first month 

of the 2014ôs news. 

When Lord Rowan Williams, former Archbishop of Canterbury gave the address 

at Longstantonôs All Saint church for the Christmas Eve midnight service he 

surely put the village on the map!   

Regrettably we have to report that hate mail has been left in our PO LLife box. 

Needless to say, it used disguised handwriting and the author obviously hadnôt the 

courage of his/her convictions to signed these messages. We would urge the source 

of this óhateô to address directly our democratically elected councillors using more 

positive language. 

Our thanks must go to Alexandra Fazad for the many great & well framed 

photographs of the óSenior Citizenôs Christmas Partyô and for the two feature on 

the front cover and the one on page 7; also Rick & Joan Lawson for their óPoem of 

Thanksô. However, we do need more of the same if the LLife is to truly reflect 

Longstanton and more importantly survive into the future. We do desperately need 

feature items on any subject of interest. e.g. - any unusual/ usual hobby that you 

might have, thoughts on living in Longstanton, how Northstowe might affect us, 

etc. Really only double ótweet sizeô text needed, 300 words maxô and if possible a 

photograph. Please donôt forget we can handle work from handwriting to e-mails/ 

phones or tablets etc. We can only work with the copy you provide us, so please 

help us help you!   

Your  LLife Editorial Team  
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Hello, Longstanton!  

After the festive break, the teams have got back to the bread & butter of league action in 

January.   

Latest results;  

1st Team  

 

 

 

 

Reserves 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

All Upcoming Fixtures  

 

Tables ð as at 12 th  January 2014  

 

Kershaw Senior B  

 

VV I L L A G EI L L A G E   SSP O R T I N GP O R T I N G   AA CC TT I V I T I E SI V I T I E S   

¶ Why is it difficult to hold a conversation with a goat?     It always butts in!  

¶ Whatõs worse than taking a bite of your apple and seeing a worm there?   Half a worm! 

Jokes for the young at heart submitted by Abby Orchard  
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NMC Division 3B  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 

 

We hope to see you at the Recreation Ground to support the teams.  Pop in to the Pavilion while youõre down 

there for a warm welcome from Mike, Suzanne & the team.  

          Many thanks, Andrew  Jeffrey 

VV I L L A G EI L L A G E   SSP O R T I N GP O R T I N G   AA CC TT I V I T I E SI V I T I E S   

LONGSTANTON BOWLS CLUB  
 

Happy New Year to all Longstanton Life readers. 

This is the quiet time of year for the game of 

outdoor bowls, but nonetheless we are busy 

preparing the green and the fixtures for the coming season. Many 

thanks to our green-keeping team for their work on the green and 

to Paul Walsham for making seemingly endless phone calls to 

arrange more than 80 matches for next seasonôs fixture list. 

In November we held our annual presentation dinner at Girton 

Golf Club, where normally our President, Paul Miles would 

present the trophies to the winners of the 2013 club competitions. 

However, due to major works on the green in the autumn of 2012, 

no competitions were held in 2013 to allow the grass time to 

recover. There have been no major works in the 2103 autumn 

makeover, and the grass is looking healthy and luxuriant once 

more, so the competitions will be run as normal in 2014. 

Although no competition trophies were presented, I am pleased to 

report that the Brazier trophy was awarded. This trophy is 

presented annually to the club member who has made a special 

contribution to the club during the year. I am pleased to announce 

that for the 2013 season this honour was awarded to John Hodson.  

 

John is not only an 

industrious member of the 

greenkeeping team and 

helper at all our fundraising 

functions, but was also 

Captain of the Division 4 

team of the C&D league 

during our successful 2013 

season when we gained 

p r o m o t i o n .  M a n y 

congratulations to John and 

thanks for all his hard work! 

Our new season starts in 

April, so if you fancy learning how to play then please send your 

details to Marion Edwards on 01954 780118 or 

email to marionedwards1@btinternet.com You 

will be sent more information in March. 

 

    Corinne Walsham 

 

John Hodson (left) being presented 

the Brazier Trophy by President, Paul 

Miles and Chairman, David Slights. 

LONGSTANTON TENNIS CLUB  

Spring is in the air, so what better time to put your trainers on 

and join us at the Tennis Club. We are a friendly club with 

activities to cater for different ages and abilities, so do come 

and see for yourself. Courts are available for use by everyone; 

you can either join as a member for the season or you can 

borrow a key and use them on a ôpay and playõ basis.  

Club nights are Tuesdays and Fridays from 6pm, Saturday 

afternoons from 2pm and Sunday mornings from 11am. They are 

popular in almost any weather, so hope to see you down on the 

courts soon.  

 

We also have a variety of social events throughout the year. Our 

end of season/ Christmas party was great fun and enjoyed by all 

who attended. Thank you to those involved in organising it.  

Donõt forget to check our website: 

www.longstantontennis.co.uk  

or contact me for any further information.  

07985938959  

Sarah Ballard 
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WILLINGHAM &  LONGSTANTON SURGERIES  
Reception Tel:  Willingham 260230  Longstanton 207600  Dispensary 260073 

Out of hours cover:  Urgent Care Cambridgeshire 0330 123 9131 
Website:   www.willinghammedicalpractice.nhs.uk 

A Big Thank You to all our patients who sent us Christmas 

cards with such lovely words. We were all very touched.  We 

are also enjoying the many goodies you so generously gave us.  

They will give us a boost through the cold winter months.  

Chemist application in Longstanton You may have heard that 

the appeal application by a pharmacy chain to open a chemist 

shop in Longstanton has been rejected by the independent NHS 

Litigation Authority. We would like to take this opportunity to 

thank everyone who supported the practice. This comes as a 

great relief as it means that we will not have to close our 

dispensary at Longstanton Branch Surgery. The decision will 

ensure the continued viability of Longstanton Surgery into the 

future. 

New Year Resolutions -  Why not make 2014 the year you 

finally give up smoking? 

Public Health England have launched a new campaign to help 

you quit, with a range of support ideas alongside the face to face 

support offered by our nurses and pharmacy staff. These include 

NHS Quit Cards, a smokefree app, daily email or text 

support and a Quit Kit  with practical and engaging tools to 

help you in the comfort of your own home.  Please visit our 

pharmacy or make an appointment with one of our nurses who 

can explain all the stop smoking medicines available and other 

tips to make your resolution successful. 

 

 

10 ways to look after your mental health 

1. Talk about your feelings 

2. Eat well and drink sensibly 

3. Keep in touch with family and friends 

4. Take time to relax and unwind 

5. Accept who you are 

6. Keep active and get regular exercise 

7. Ask for help when you need it 

8. Do something you are good at and enjoy 

9. Care for others 

10. Deal with practical problems as and when they arise 

Quit Smoking Campaign - Why not make 2014 the year you 

finally give up smoking? 

Public Health England have launched a new campaign to help 

you quit, with a range of support ideas alongside the face to face 

support offered by our nurses and pharmacy staff. These include 

NHS Quit Cards, a smoke-free app, daily email or text support 

and a Quit Kit with practical and engaging tools to help you in 

the comfort of your own home. Please visit our pharmacy or 

make an appointment with one of our nurses who can explain all 

the stop smoking medicines available and other tips to make 

your resolution successful. 

Cynthia Bidwell ï Practice Manager ï February 2014 

¶ register as a new patient 

¶ order your repeat medication 

¶ book & cancel your appointments 

¶ find out about the different clinical services we provide 

¶ obtain the opening hours of the surgery and pharmacy 

¶ access lots of health related information 

¶ give us feedback about the surgery / pharmacy  

Information Sharing in the NHS 

You are likely to have received a leaflet in the last few days or 

weeks which talks about sharing information about you and the 

care you have received more widely across the NHS.  If you 

have any concerns or questions, there is more information 

available on our website www.oversurgery.nhs.uk  If you want 

to opt-out of this scheme or your question hasnôt been resolved 

then please contact the surgery. 

One Appointment ï One Problem! 

Most patients understand that a 10 minute GP consultation is 

designed to be enough time (on average) to deal with one 

problem.  Our doctors do see a few patients who come in having 

booked a single appointment and then have a long list of issues 

to discuss.  This is unfair on the patients waiting who are going 

to have a longer than necessary wait to see the doctor.  If you 

have more than one problem to discuss then please ask for a 

double (or even triple) appointment. 

Shingles Vaccination 

We now have a small supply of shingles vaccination available on 

the NHS for those who were aged 70 or 79 on September 1 2013.  

If you are eligible please call the surgery for an appointment.  

More information about the vaccination and the shingles 

condition is available on our website ï search for ñshinglesò. 

Patient Survey 

Thanks to all those patients who have taken the time to fill in our 

patient survey.  We really appreciate you taking the time to feed 

back to us about the quality of the services we provide.  The 

survey is still available for a few more days ï you can either fill 

it in on paper in the waiting room, or you can complete a form on 

the website ï go to http://www.oversurgery.nhs.uk/over-

surgery-patient-survey,49819.htm   

Online Appointments 

Please note that most of the GP appointments that we offer 

online are for telephone consultations only (this is where the 

doctor rings you at a time of your choosing).  Please make sure 

that you are booking the correct appointment type, as we do 

occasionally get people turning up at the surgery when they have 

booked a telephone consultation. 

Andrew Kennedy, Practice Manager 

Contact details: 
1 Drings Close, Over, Cambridge. CB24 5NZ 

Telephone: 01954 231550 
OVER SURGERY NEWS 

¶ Why do bees hum?  

 Because they donõt know the words! 
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The classes are 
proving a great 
success in the 
village. I can't 
believe that we've 
been going now 
for nearly a year. 
The ladies who 
come along are 
feeling the 

benefits of the class as they're feeling fitter and have more 
energy. So if you'd like to meet new friends AND get fit then 
Zumba Gold is for you!  
Classes are every Monday 2-3pm term time, first class is free. 
PLUS, I've started a class at the Histon and Impington Rec 
building on Tuesdays 11-12noon.  
I look forward to meeting you!  
 

Davina  

07779 244250 

Zumba Gold Update  

Autumn Craft Fair Saturday 30
th

 November    

On Saturday 30th November the community of Longstanton 

turned on the festive spirit at the Instituteôs Christmas craft 

fair. It was fantastic to see so many villagers sifting through 

stalls for their Christmas presents and stocking fillers  and 

soaking up the atmosphere whilst awaiting a visit from Santa 

Claus.  

This was the best 

attended fair we 

have ever run, 

with an estimated 

footfall of 200 

people (at one 

point nobody 

could move the 

hall was so full!), 

so thank you 

villagers ï itôs 

been so rewarding to see the fairs grow in popularity over the 

year. 

There were ñkiddibagsò, bunting, Usborne books, locally 

sourced and produced meat pies, cookies, Christmas cake 

pops, wooden rocking chairs, handmade jewellery and house 

hold items, scarves, handbags, knitted goodies, candles, 

personalised beaded childrenôs tags, Christmas decorations 

and cards and wine glass charms, homemade soaps, hand 

crafted pottery and clay items including Christmas tree 

decorations, bespoke personalised plaques, baby grows and 

childrenôs items, hand sewn cushions, pinboards, bags, peg 

bags, bunting, hot water bottle covers, beanbags  and bibs, 

childrenôs bedroom decorations, board games, clocks, 

crotcheted animals, hats and much much more. If anyone 

would like details of any of the stall holders please contact 

me using the 

details below.  

This craft fair was 

quite a special 

moment in that it 

marked a year 

since they had 

begun. In 

December 2012 

there was one lone 

Longstanton 

Villager selling some cookies in an attempt to lure other 

crafters out of the woodwork and share the vision of creating 

a celebrated crafting community within the village. What was 

so fantastic is that we had a record number of Longstanton 

stall holders at the 2013 Christmas fair ï 11 villagers had 

stalls out of a total of 21 stall holders, so the dream that one 

day this will be a Longstanton event run by Longstanton 

villagers for Longstanton villagers is ever a step closer. So, 

villagers, are there more of you out there? Come and join us!! 

Nothing beats the satisfaction of making and selling goods 

that youôve had inspiration from somewhere to create from 

scratch. 

I want to say an enormous ñthank youò to all those villagers 

who have turned out to support the Fairs over the past year, 

an especial thanks to Mr Latta for playing the role of Santa at 

the Christmas Fair and helping to raise money for Jimmyôs 

Shelter in Cambridge and also to Mr Reid for all his help in 

making the fair run smoothly from behind the scenes. 

Finallyé.There will be 6 Fairs in 2014 rather than 4 due to 

high demand from stall holders and villagers! The dates and 

themes will be as follows: 

Valentines Fair - Saturday 8th FEBRUARY 10am-12.30 

Mother's Day Fair - Saturday 29th MARCH 10am-12.30 

Summer Fair -Saturday 28th JUNE 10am-12.30 

Autumn Fair - Saturday 6th SEPTEMBER 10am-12.30 

Pumpkin Fair - Saturday 18th OCTOBER 10am-12.30 

Christmas Fair - Saturday 6th DECEMBER 10am-12.30 

These Fairs will be at the Village Institute, Entry is FREE so 

look out for black boards and posters going up around the 

village to 

advertise the 

event and please 

come along ï or 

contact me if 

you would be 

interested in 

booking a stall of 

your own.  

There will be 

lots of different 

stalls at each event and hopefully that fantastic village 

community spirit that was so apparent at the Christmas craft 

fair will ñSpringò into action for our Valentines special on 

8th February 2014, and do Longstanton proud! 

Sarah Kerley, Event Organiser  

01954789059/sarah@kerley.co.uk 
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District Councillor Notes  
I am writing this article in early January, an 

appropriate time to reflect on those events of 

2013 which will have a major effect on 

Longstanton. 

S106 Agreement: The steam seems to have 

gone out of the Northstowe project.  The 

Phase 1 S106 contract was handed over by the 

Northstowe committee in March with the 

expectation it would be signed off in June.  Since June every 

full meeting of the Northstowe committee has been cancelled 

and the S106 agreement has still not been signed, though I 

understand that this really is at last about to happen. 

Boundary Changes: A survey of all Longstanton residents, to 

find out how and when we would like any Northstowe-related 

boundary changes to be implemented, was due to have been 

completed by the end of last year.  I do not know when it will 

now take place. 

In June our Golf Club was shut down in anticipation of the 

imminent commencement of development.  Closing a golf club 

at the start of the summer is a very odd thing to do and the fact 

that there is no sign of anything starting only increases the 

sense that a valuable village resource has been lost 

prematurely. 

Phase 1: Work was meant to start in earnest this spring, with 

first housing completions by year end (or so).  But a couple of 

months ago this first completion date was put back to autumn 

2015.  This will have a significant impact on the timescales for 

the delivery of the Phase 1 primary and secondary schools (due 

in September 2015 and 2018 respectively).  This high level of 

uncertainty has played havoc with the plans for the education 

of village children.  The County Council Education Dept. 

announced that as of September 2015 all Longstanton children 

leaving Hatton Park Primary School would go into an unused 

part of the new Northstowe Phase 1 Primary School.  This 

resulted in a very tense public meeting in September after 

which those running Swavesey Village College took back the 

initiative and ensured that SVC would accommodate 

Longstantonôs children in September 2015 and 2016.  They 

have since held meetings with parents which have done much 

to reassure local people that our children will not be part of 

some social experiment. 

Phase 2: The uncertainty about Phase 1 is exceeded by the 

uncertainty over subsequent phases.  Unless Phase 2 (which 

contains the Town Centre) is completed Northstowe will 

simply be a dormitory settlement, larger than Longstanton but 

with even less infrastructure.  A recent attempt by the Homes 

and Communities Agency to hand over land on the Airfield for 

allotments to Oakington was abandoned when dangerous levels 

of contaminants were found in the soil.  Cadmium and arsenic 

were used during the war in aircraft paints ï quite apart from 

stocks of mustard gas, anthrax and ordnance which are possibly 

also on site.  The remediation costs of the airfield site have yet 

to be quantified.  In any event it is hard to see how Phase 2 can 

really proceed until the A14 upgrade is completed. 

A14 Upgrade: Last year the Government revived the plans 

they had shelved for the long-overdue upgrade of the A14.  An 

informal consultation took place and the way the Highways 

Agency (HA) managed this inspired little confidence that they 

intended listening to what local people said.  But the 

overwhelming local opposition to the tolling proposals resulted 

in those proposals being dropped.  I didnôt find a single local 

resident who intended to pay the toll ï we would all have used 

alternative routes, so the revenue from this scheme would have 

been far lower than anticipated. So all credit to the HA and the 

Government for listening.  Later this year the HA will come up 

with detailed proposals for the A14 upgrade and it is important 

that local people take part in the subsequent public 

consultation. 

New Facilities v Old: No-one can have failed to notice that 

development is proceeding apace of the site which is to include 

a Co-op convenience store.  Iôm sure that there are very few 

residents who would not welcome a store selling a wide range 

of goods but this will almost certainly cause our own Post 

Office to close, the loss of an important facility.  As a result of 

overwhelming local support our Doctorsô surgery saw off an 

attempt to include a chemistôs shop in the same complex.  Had 

this attempt succeeded then our own surgery would have had to 

cease dispensing prescriptions 

There is an ancient Chinese curse: ñMay you live in 

interesting times!ò  Iôm afraid that it is the fate of Longstanton 

residents at the moment! 

Please contact me on cllr.riley@scambs.gov.uk or ring me on 

01954 208000 and I will do my best to help. 

Alex Riley, District Councillor 

CCOMMUNITYOMMUNITY   CCONCERNSONCERNS 

A 2013 Retrospective 
As we move into 2014 I wanted to have a 

look back at 2013. 

Clerks: While our employment situation 

was being resolved with the previous Clerk 

Ms P Haywood, we had two interim Clerks Ms G Stoehr and 

Ms Jane Bowd. Happily we now have a new permanent 

arrangement with Ms Libby White training as our future Clerk 

with the help of Ms Dianne Bayliss who is Clerk of Isleham; 

Ms Balyliss trains Clerks within Cambridgeshire and we are 

very grateful for her training and support input.   

 

In 2013 the situation was resolved with the Clerk Ms P 

Haywood who was summarily dismissed by the Council. The 

police case still remains open as ongoing work continues in 

this area. 

Precept: The precept set in January 2013 was high and an 

uncomfortable pill for us all to swallow. As stated at the time, 

Council decided that payments into the Reserve account 

(which had dropped to zero and had by law to be replenished) 

could be spread over a 3-year period.  Included in the precept 

was an estimated VAT provision which we knew would be 

due during 2013. 

This VAT liability was duly agreed by HMRC over the 

Pavilion for the period up to August 2012 and has been paid.  

The Special Interest Report was released by the Audit 

Commission in November 2013 on the period up to April 

2012. 

Longstanton Parish 
Council Notes 
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CCOMMUNITYOMMUNITY   CCONCERNSONCERNS 

The Audit report up to April 2013 was released with a óNo 

commentô status which is welcomed by Council as indicating 

that the changes put in place since May 2012 by the Council 

have brought our financial governance back in line with what 

is expected within the remit. 

The Car Park of the Recreation Ground has been upgraded 

with our thanks going to John Henry Ltd for all their voluntary 

hard work.   

The Village Litter Pick organised by Libby White resulted in 

a successful collection of over 80 bags of rubbish and an 

agreement to hold this as a bi-annual event.  Our thanks to 

Libby for organising this event. 

The Over-60ôs Party was held in December in the Pavilion 

where many over-60ôs enjoyed a Christmas meal with 

entertainment being provided by the Choir from Hatton 

School. Our thanks go to all those who helped make this an 

afternoon to remember.  

2014 sees the Over Road hedge being cut, the building of the 

Co-Op and associated shop units and houses. Issues over the 

Home Farm Central Open Spaces and other play areas are still 

progressing. The outstanding issues of the Recreation Ground 

extension are also moving forward with the help of SCDC and 

much appreciated local input. The plans for future 

developments are also beginning to take shape. 

Local input is still required how would you like to see the 

Recreation Ground extension be used:  What sports and other 

facilities would you like to see put in place for the future?  

Please contact me with questions or ideas on: 

gillashby21@gmail.com or ring me on 01954 260595 

 and I will do my best to help. 

  Gill Ashby, Chairman LPC 

OWLS Celebrates its 

1000th Journey! 

OWLS (Over, Willingham, Longstanton 

and Swavesey) Community Car Scheme recently delivered its 

1000th journey. It was fitting that the recipient was Rhoda 

Yates, a regular ócustomerô who has used the scheme since it 

started two years ago. She says óOWLS has been really useful 

to me. Iôve been taken to appointments at the doctors, dentist 

and hospital and done some social things too at a very 

reasonable cost.ô 

OWLS is run by local volunteers who support the community 

by giving their time as coordinators or drivers.  Are you 

elderly or disabled, unable to access public transport and have 

no-one who can take you to appointments or to places where 

you can meet others? Perhaps you have an elderly relative or 

neighbour in this situation? OWLS Community Car Scheme 

offers eligible residents a door-to-door return service for a 

minimal charge (£3 plus 30p a mile for each mile over 10 

miles).  

If you would 

like to book a 

j o u r n e y 

please give at 

least  48 

hoursô notice. 

If your call is 

not answered 

please leave a 

message and 

one of our 

volunteer co-

o r d i n a t o r s 

will get back to 

you within 24 

hours. Please 

spread the word so that those in need can be helped to stay 

independent and benefit from this local community service  

Lorraine 

 

The recipient of the 1000th OWLS journey was 

Rhoda Bates from Willingham, the driver Vance 

Wells from Swavesey. 

For more information please ring the Schemeôs mobile 07505 254363 between 9a.mï 4p.m, Monday to Friday.  

A reflection of 

Longstantonôs rural 

past - Alexandra 

Fazadôs lovely 

portrait of a local 

horse. 

¶ Why wonõt banks allow 

kangaroos to open 

accounts?   

 Their cheques always 

 bounce! 
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Advertisement 

Pavilion Posts 
Before writing may Suzanne the team and I wish everyone a 

Happy New Year and thank you for your continued support. 

The Christmas and New Years festivities kept us really busy 

starting off with the Over 60s Christmas Dinner. A big thank 

you to all involved to make this a huge success, especially Ron 

and Hazel in the kitchen assisted by Andy who all worked hard to 

send out around 60 hot quality Christmas dinners.  

We then extended a warm welcome to John Henry who for the 

second year booked the Pavilion for their Christmas party. 

Enormous fun was had by all and a big thank you to all staff 

involved to making this a success. A massive thank you also to 

John Henry for your continued support.  

Then before we knew it The Blues Brothers landed on our 

doorstep for their show. What an excellent act worth seeing, 

Longstanton football team really enjoyed the show and paraded 

off their various Christmas Jumpers, One even came in a Rudolph 

outfit. There was no time to rest as we carried on and had our 

childrenôs disco with DJ Plippy P and Xpressions disco. Santa 

even made a flying visit and gave out sweets to the children. A big 

thank you goes out to Santa, you know who you are!!! 

Christmas Eve then landed where we were treated to the satellite 

Space Station flying over the Pavilion at around 6pm.  

Just a quick reminder that we are looking for players to join our 

Darts, Billiards and Crib teams and we are open to all residents. 

We are also pleased to announce that we are now doing a 

lovely Sunday Roast lunch for £6.95  

On a separate note our Pool Team are having success so far in the 

Cambridge Division 8 league and are currently top looking at 

promotion and also quarter finalists in the Cambridge Plate. Come 

down on a Thursday and cheer Toby, Tony, Michael, Gary, Phil, 

Kevin, Suzanne and Will on.  

Michael & Suzanne  

The 

Pavilion 
Tel: 01954 782233 

Over Road, Longstanton 
longstanton-
pav@btinternet.com 
Find us on Facebook 

Mon - Fri 5pm to 11pm 

Saturday 10am -  11.30pm (unless there is a function) 

Sunday 12pm - 9pm 

Food served Fri 5pm - 8pm. Sat 12pm - 8pm. Sun 12pm - 6pm. 

Food is locally sourced ranging from Willingham burgers, chicken,  

mixed platters, Pizzas, Scampi and fish and chips & Stone-based pizzas 

OPENING 

HOURS 

Young customerôs enjoying Blues Brothers evening 

¶ What do you call a fish with no eyes?    

      A fsh!  

Longstanton Life urgently needs more 

feature articles  
Please, if you value this ôfreeõ magazine put 

ôpen to paperõ/ fingers to keyboard and 

write about yourself or a light hearted 

subject that interests you. No more than 

couple of ôtweetsõ at the most together with 

a photograph or two and sent to: 

longstantonlife@hotmail.com or dropped off 

at our PO box, is all that it takes.  

Please include your contact details,  

 thank you.  
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Ball Room Dancing  

A Very Happy New Year   

The dancers finished 2013 with a little bit of Salsa 

under their belts,  

However we finished dancing in early December and 

we have had Christmas  

with excessive eating and drinking the 

new steps we should have learnt are now 

but a distant memory. We shall see when 

we start back in mid January.  

We are all looking forward to getting 

back to our practice nights.  

We would welcome any one who would 

like to come along, come and join us in 2014.  

We meet every Thursday at 7.pm. for one hour at 

Longstanton Primary school. You can always contact 

me via email mikec321@btinternet.com   

or on mobõ 07768 735910.  

Mike Cartwright 

Advertisement 

All Saints Bell Ringers  

A Happy New Year 
Our ringing year finished on a high, we rang on Christmas 

Eve, it was lovely to See our Church full to capacity. The 

communion service was conducted by Rowan Williams 

(former Archbishop of Canterbury a very charismatic man to 

see and hear)ï see report on Friends website news, on page 

17. We are still short of Bell Ringers but the ringers we have 

are of a good standard. We are also delighted that Vicky 

Johnston and Jasmine Cartwright have been chosen to 

represent the Ely district young ringers competition in 

Birmingham later this year, we wish them every success. 
Practice night is Wednesday 7:30pm to 9pm at the church. 

You can always contact me  

via email mikec321@btinternet.com  

or on mobô 07768 735910.  

Mike Cartwright 

Dear Longstanton Life, 

On Tuesday 3rd December my Husky dog got loose in the 

village. I would like to thank all those that helped to search, find 

and return him to me. Special thanks go to two workmen in a 

van and a lad with a small girl in a car. 

I would also like to thank the gentleman who searched the golf 

course with his own dog on my behalf. 

Once again, many thanks to all those people and others who 

helped that evening; also to the lady who came down to my 

house with concern and support. 

Yours gratefully, 

Debbie 

 

Dear Editorial Team, 

I would be grateful if you could find space to include the 

following small advert in the next LLife. 

Very many thanks for your excellent magazine. 

Yours, 

Gordon Hewlett 

 

Paul Ingles 90th Birthday Concert 

in Willingham Church 

7.30pm Friday 24th January 2014 

Tickets £6.00 on the door starring Jennifer Thomson & 

Friends. 

Paul has been our church, All Saintsô Longstanton, organist 

for almost 70 years! 

 

LLife notes: Unfortunately, Gordon, as Iôm sure you know, we 

have missed the opportunity to actually advertise this landmark 

event. However, we print your request and belated congratulate 

Paul on this magnificent achievement.   

 

 

Your Letters 

¶ What do you get from a well -

educated oyster?  

 Pearls of wisdom!  

¶ What happened to the shark who swallowed 

a bunch of keys?  

 He got òlock- jawó! 

mailto:mikec321@btinternet.com
mailto:mikec321@btinternet.com
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Senior Citizenôs Party 
 

On Monday 16 December over 58 senior citizens 

were entertained in the Pavilion for the Christmas Party. A 

traditional seasonal dinner was served with all the 

trimmings. The children of Hattons Park School sang 

songs from the musicals which was well received and 

enjoyed. 

Thanks must go to the ladies who gave their time to help 

serve the meal so well.  

The Committee would like to thank the sponsors, 

Cambridge Building Society, Longstanton Parish Council 

and Fund Raisers. 

This event is open to all Longstanton Residents over the 

age of 60. 

Looking forward to seeing you next year! 

Mick Yarrow 

On behalf of the volunteers  

Above Christmas Party Helpers names, left to right: Rachel 

Dale, Erika McAvoy, Margaret Coxall, Margaret Hunt, 

Vicky Utteridge, Gean Stripe, Hazel Minett, Kim Swann, 

Gill Ashby (representing the PC) . 
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The    Westenders   Childrenôs Choir 
I have been running the club since last June. We meet for 20 minutes every Thursday lunchtime. The children's ages range 

from 6-11.  I prepare them by showing them clips from musicals and we choose our favourite songs together. 

I'm incredibly proud of the children, love their enthusiasm and eagerness to learn the songs! Believe me they do all the 

hard work. 

Pam Walters , Music Teacher,  

Hatton Park Primary 

 

O.S.C.D. sounds like a disease 

But nothing quite like it applies,  

For outstretched arms passing food all around  

To those who wait a surprise.  

 

Those girls again did a marvellous job  

To make you feel welcome as well.  

Waiting and walking and pleasantly talking  

All planned to the last -  you could tell.  

 

Then H.P.P.S came on to the scene 

With songs so kind to the ears,  

òWestendersó their name and musicals their game 

With hits going back many years.  

 

Fed and watered and now entertained  

Feels right that we now act on cue  

To consider the privilege - being part of a group  

In thanking you all for the things you can do.  

 

Appreciation from  
 Joan & Rick Lawson 

 

 

O.S.C.D - Over Sixties Christmas Dinner  

H.P.P.S. -  Hatton Park Primary School  

A.T.T.A - A Thank You To All  

The Village O.S.C.D. A.T.T.A.  
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Hatton Park Primary School News 
I would like to take this opportunity to wish everyone a 

Happy 2014 and take great delight in using the opportunity 

that the Longstanton Life offers us to share with the 

community all of the wonderful events that took place at 

Hatton Park in the run -up to the Christmas break.  

KS1 Nativity The Reception, Year 1 and Year 2 pupils did 

themselves and their 

parents proud with a truly 

m a g i c a l  N a t i v i t y 

performance this year. It is 

one of the first years I can 

recall ever in my career in 

schools when I have seen a 

Nativity performance run so 

smoothly with no forgotten lines, accidents with props or 

tears on the stage. The singing from all of the children 

was beautiful and the narrators 

spoke clearly and confidently, 

assisted by the new sound system 

which added to the experience for 

everyone. 

We would like to say a big thank 

you to all of the parents for 

providing such wonderful costumes 

and for turning out in such great 

numbers, particularly so for the 

school-day afternoon performance 

which traditionally is a slot that is more difficult to fill 

with the other commitments that parents have during the 

day. 

KS2 Church Service There was a similarly warm reception 

for our pupils as they arrived at Longstanton Church for 

the Year 3, 4, 5 & 6 

Christmas Church Service 

with all seating space for 

parents and other relatives 

fully utilised.  

We were once again treated 

to some excellent vocal 

performances both from the 

classes who each had a hymn 

to sing and from various individuals from across Key Stage 

2 who had been chosen to perform readings for the 

service.  

The service ended with Christingles being lit and the lights 

in the church dimmed to provide a spectacular sight.  

Christmas Dinner The 

children got more than 

they bargained for when 

they sat down to Christmas 

dinner as they were 

treated to a festive singing 

spectacular from the staff 

at Hatton Park.  

All teachers and TAs broke into song midway through the 

dinner sitting, performing ôAll I Want for Christmas is Youõ 

to the amusement of the children. I think the next series 

of ôBritainõs Got Talentõ might be beckoning for some of 

the staff members.  

The catering team at Hatton Park, including Head Caterer, 

Nicola Tite, did a superb job getting all of the festive 

dinners out in a timely fashion and the children appeared 

to thoroughly enjoy their Christmas lunch.  

Snow Queen During 

early December we 

were pleased to be 

able to book the 

services of the 

Quantam Theatre 

group who treated the 

pup i l s  to  th e i r 

production of The 

Snow Queen. All pupils from Reception through to Year 6 

were entertained by the live show which combined singing, 

dancing and acting to tell a tale that lasted for over an 

hour. The younger pupils in particular did extremely well to 

sit so contentedly for that length of time and gave the 

actors their full attention which, in itself, was a measure 

of the success of the Quantam Theatreõs performance. 

Westenders Hatton Parkõs singing group, ôWestendersõ, led 

by Mrs Walters, were invited to perform to Longstantonõs 

Over 60s group at the Pavilion and were so well received 

that they have already got an advance booking for next 

year!!!   

Cross Country Championships On the sporting front, 

Hatton Park pupils represented the school well again at the 

annual South Cambs Cross Country Championships. The 

event took place at Royston Heath over a 1.5km course and 

Hatton Park came out overall in 4 th  place which is a huge 

achievement for a school the size of ours competing 

against several much larger schools with a  greater number 

of children in each 

year group to select a 

team from.  

The Year 6 girls team 

comprising of Nicola 

White, Amber Hayden -

Evans, Holly Cardwell 

and Adele Fennessey 

provided the highest 

ranking team performance of any of our year groups 

finishing in 4 th  place amongst the Year 6 girls whilst Hazel 

Bailey was the highest ranking individual from Hatton Park 

on the day finishing the Year 5 girls race in 8 th  place. 

Matthew Try, Head of School  

¶ Why do cows have bells?   Because their  

 horns donõt work! 

¶ Which bird is always out of breath? A puffin!  
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LDHS supports the 

ñSave the Cromwell 

Museumò Campaign 

Many of you may not 

know of the appalling 

proposal to close the 

Cromwell Museum. Don't be deceived 

by the notion that this is a remote 

possibility and that some 'alternative provider' is likely to 

come to the rescue. A website has been set up to campaign to 

save the Museum http://savethecromwellmuseum.org/ and 

has already attracted some high-powered support. This is not a 

parochial issue about Huntingdon but an issue for the whole 

county and beyond. LDHS , the Cambridge Antiquarian 

Society and others are supporting efforts to save this small but 

important piece of English history. 

Oliver Cromwell was born in Huntingdon in 

1599. He became Lord Protector in 1653, 

the head of a British republic. His rise to 

power was extraordinary. The purpose of 

the Cromwell Museum is to interpret his 

life and legacy through portraits, documents 

and objects associated with Cromwell.  The 

Museum opened in 1962 in the old 

grammar school where Cromwell had been 

a pupil.  

His success on the battlefield and his skill as a politician led 

him to power as Lord Protector. At his death on September 

3rd 1658 he was the head of state, and for some a óking in all 

but nameô. He is an intensely controversial and fascinating 

figure of British history. The Museum sets out neither to 

celebrate or denigrate his achievements but to interpret where 

possible the significance of óGodôs Englishmanô. 

It seems quite incredible that this 

museum (Oliver Cromwell's school 

in Huntingdon) should be threatened 

with closure. Oliver Cromwell's part 

in this nation's history was pivotal 

and the closure of this important link 

with the man himself cannot be 

justified. With the guided bus way improving links between 

Cambridge and Huntingdon surely visitors to Cambridge can 

be encouraged to use the bus way and visit this museum and 

the Norris Museum in St Ives. The closure of the Cromwell 

Museum is a serious threat to this nationôs heritage and your 

help in saving it would be much appreciated. 

For more information on the Cromwell Museum please visit: 

http://www.cambridgeshire.gov.uk/leisure/museums/

cromwell/ 

 Thank you for your help, kind regards, Hilary Stroude  

(Secretary LDHS and CAS Publicity Officer) 

 

 

Membership Reminder Once again a new year means our 

membership reminders will soon be sent out and this seems 

like a good time to 

stress once again, 

now more than 

ever, we also need 

the strength of our 

members when we 

consult with 

developers and 

local authorities on 

your behalf.  

LDHS also needs 

your support: to 

adapt to changing circumstances in order to protect the 

archive and the LDHS website and to allow us to continue to 

provide the six free talks annually together with the annual 

newsletter, report, plus other benefits for our members. 

Havenôt all ready joined LDHS? Every member is vital - its 

our membership that provides the mandate for all the work 

that we do. 

If you are interested in joining the society please e mail 

ldhssec@hotmail.co.uk for a membership form, or visit our 

website on http://www.ldhs.org If you do not have a 

computer, please ring Hilary Stroude on a new number 

07595907300 to request a form. Please leave a message with 

your name, address and telephone number. A membership 

form will then be sent out to you. 

  

Tony Cowley  Chairman, Longstanton & District Heritage Society, The Manor, Woodside, Longstanton, Cambridge. CB24 3BU 

For more information on any of the above, please contact us on: Tel: 01954 250819 or e-mail ldhssec@hotmail.co.uk 

FEBRUARY - MARCH, 2014 LDHS UPDATE 

http://savethecromwellmuseum.org/
http://www.cambridgeshire.gov.uk/leisure/archives/online/default/beginnings03.htm
http://www.cambridgeshire.gov.uk/leisure/archives/online/default/beginnings03.htm
http://www.cambridgeshire.gov.uk/leisure/museums/cromwell/
http://www.cambridgeshire.gov.uk/leisure/museums/cromwell/
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Hello, I hope you are all well and 
those of you who made New 
Yearõs Resolutions are still 
persevering! Over the past few 
weeks and throughout the 
beginning of January my 
colleagues and I have been working under ôOperation 
Oaklandsõ which is aimed at increasing home, shed and 
vehicle security in 30 villages across South Cambs over 30 
days. Longstanton was visited by Operation Oaklands on 
27th December. If you would like to know more about this 
please visit our facbook or twitter account 
@southcambscops. Furthermore, if I can assist in any way 
with security advice or any issues or concerns you may 
have then please do let me know. 

Over the past few weeks we have had very few crimes 
reported in Longstanton, of these I note a report of theft of 
garden pots ð over several months residents have 
mentioned to me that there has been a number of similar 
type thefts. If you have any information that may be able 
to assist us regarding these thefts please notify us on 101. 

I have also been made aware of parking concerns in the 
areas of the High Street, Over Road and Mitchcroft Road. 
Please be aware that I will be ticketing vehicles for 
unnecessary obstruction if they are found to be parked 
blocking the footpath or obstructing drivers visibility by 

parking at junctions . 
Kindest regards 

 PCSO 7376 Kerrie Harding 

Histon Safer Neighbourhood Team 

Histon Police Station 

Tel: 101 Ext: 3732 / 7111276 

Email: kerrie.harding@cambs.pnn.police.uk 

SWAVESEY & OVER CONSERVATION 

SOCIETY (SOCS)  MARCH ð APRIL 2014  

Wednesday  

12 th  February  

Ruth Hawksley  

Talk TBA   

Wednesday  

12 th  March  

Peter Waker  

ôFascinating Fugiiõ 

Wednesday  

9th  April  
TBA  

All meetings are at Over Town Hall com-

mencing at 7.30 pm unless otherwise stated  

Lifts available if required  

PLEASE PHONE: Frances Parish: 01954 

203035 or  Pat Miles: 01954 780485  

GUESTS ARE ALWAYS WELCOME!  
PLEASE CONTACT: frparish@ntlworld.com  

Admission Free unless otherwise stated.  

However a donation of £2 per indoor meet-

ing towards overheads & refreshments 

would be much appreciated.  

Messy Church  
Sunday 16 February 

Sunday 16 March 

 
from 4 - 6pm in the Village Institute 

  

A monthly occasion when families can come together 
to sing, play games, learn about the Christian faith, 

enjoy crafts and eat together. 
 

Organised by All Saints' Church, Longstanton. Contact Susan 
Meah for more information.  Telephone 01954 781258 

Games ð Crafts ð Food - Songs .....  and more! 
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Church Times 

Welcome to Willingham  
Tabernacle Baptist Church 

     George Street 
     Willingham  

 

Service times 10:30am and 6:00pm every Sunday. 

We welcome visitors at all meetings so please  

feel free to come along. 

If you have any initial enquiries please contact 

Trevor Rowe (Pastor) 01954 261193 or Alan 

Wright (Church Secretary) 01954 261770 or look 

at our web site:   

www.willinghambaptist.org 

The Salvation Army 

Silver Street, Willingham 

Everyone is welcome to join 

all our meetings.  

 

Please ring Daphne Watts on 07919024857 or Sergeant Major 

Gordon Spackman 01954 260066  

for more information.  

Catholic Sunday Mass  

Cambridge:  (OLEM ) Our Lady and English Martyrs, 

Hills Rd, Cambridge CB2 1JR 

Tel:  01223 350787/ web: 

www.olem.org.uk 

Bar Hill :  (serviced from OLEM ) 

St Ives:  The Sacred Heart,  

Needingworth Rd, St. Ives.  

Tel: 01480 462192/ web: www.sacredheart-stives.org 

Need home communion for the sick or house bound? 

Contact:  Fr Edward Tredota 01480 462192 

All Saintsô Church 

Longstanton 

For exact dates and details of activities 

being held please refer to the church notice 

board or go to the website: 

http://friends -of-all-saints-church-longstanton.org.uk/foascl/ 

All Saintsô Church 

Longstanton Website  
January 2014 Update 

Dear all, 

We have updated our website showing all of our services and key 

activities for January 2014. As we start the New Year, may we 

take this opportunity to thank you for your support and 

encouragement over the past year and wish you all a very Happy 

and Peaceful 2014. 

The coming year will be a significant milestone for All Saints 

Church Longstanton, as we anticipate the arrival of a new Vicar 

and also seek to bring about some profound changes to the 

internal layout of the church building. 

To cope with the increasing social demands being placed upon the 

church and our local community, we are intending to install toilet  

and kitchen facilities within the Church as well as separate 

meeting areas that can be used for a whole range of community 

activities.  

 

During our Christmas-Eve midnight service, we were privileged 

to have the former Archbishop of 

Canterbury, Lord Rowan Williams of 

Oystermouth, Master of Magdalene 

College in the University of Cambridge 

preaching to a packed congregation. His 

message was very much about us as a 

church community ensuring that we, the 

more fortunate, position ourselves to 

provide and support those that are less 

fortunate within our local community.  

Our Vision for the future and especially 2014 is about All Saintsô 

Church Longstanton becoming a focal point to the village; for it 

to be open and accessible to the whole community not only for 

worship but also as a place to meet, to provide and seek support, 

to entertain and to enrich the whole community.  

More information about óCatch the Visionô for the future can be 

found on our website: http://friends -of-all-saints-church-

longstanton.org.uk/ 

Happy New Year, The Friends  

And finally,  

¶ What did the mother buffalo say to 

her son before he left?  

 Bison! 

Thatõs all folks but please keep the one 

liners coming ...  

¶ What do you put on a pigõs pimple? 

 Oinkment!  

 

¶ What do you have to avoid if it rains 

cats and dogs?  

 Stepping in a poodle!  

¶ Where do cows go on holiday?  

 Moo York!  
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Advertisements  

LINE ADVERTS  

J&G Blinds Ltd Supply and fitting of bespoke blinds, 

curtains, internal shutters and awnings. 01954 261149 or 

07847 559208 or e-mail sales@jandgblinds.com 

Music Tuition  - Clarinet, Piano and Saxophone lessons. 

Pupils of all ages/ abilities. Anita Langdale BMus (Hons) 
Tel: 07821441127 or email: anitalangdale@hotmail.com 

Improve Your Grade - Sixth Form College tutor and 

examiner offers any level Dutch/German GCSE/AS/A2. 

Please contact Annette Boswijk 07891-724745 

Rainbow Childminder  Ofsted registered childminder who 

is qualified nursery nurse as well. Under school age children 

are welcome. Mrs Wu: 07936834415 or 

yhwu99@hotmail.com. 



19 

Advertisements  


